MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF

CLAY COMMUNITY SCHOOLS

A Regular Session of the Clay Community Schools Board of Trustees was held at North Clay Middle School, 3 West Knight Drive, Brazil, IN 47834, on Thursday, March 11, 2010.  Terry Barr, Dottie King, Tina Heffner, Ted Jackson, Brian Atkinson and Forrest Buell were present.  Jennifer Kaelber was absent.

I.
Call to Order

Mr. Jackson, President of the Board, called the meeting to order at 7:33 pm.  He then led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance and a moment of silence in honor of the late Corporal Greg Stultz and all soldiers on active duty.

II.
Consent Agenda
A. 
Claims

B. 
Board Meetings

Regular Session Minutes for February 11, 2010
Executive Session Certification for February 11, 2010
C.
Field Trips
1.  French and German students from Northview High School, accompanied by teacher Kathleen Harlan, on a European tour to include Paris, Switzerland and Munich March 17-26, 2011.
2.  Operation Helping Hand, organized by Susan Rhodes for Clay City Jr/Sr High School students, to Greenville/Myrtle Beach, South Carolina March 20-28, 2010.
Dr. King moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented and Mr. Atkinson seconded.  The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

III.
Comments from Patrons
Mr. Leo Southworth spoke about buildings and safety.  He stated that as he was walking into North Clay today, he was almost hit by a piece of brick off the face of the wall underneath the windows.  He expressed his opinion that the corporation would be putting more money into North Clay.  He believes that repair work on the brick has already been done in the last three years and that there seems to be a problem in getting the work done.  He suggested the possibility of shoddy materials.  As he sees it, there needs to be an investigation into what is going on with the North Clay building.

IV.
Old Business
None at this meeting 

V.
Superintendent’s Report
Dr. Schroeder noted the following:
· Congratulations were offered to all 179 entrants in the corporation’s Science Fair.  Dr. Schroeder believes this shows a lot of initiative on the part of the kids.  He also thanked all of the faculty and staff members who volunteered their time and effort.  There were numerous winners in various categories.
· Congratulations were offered to the Clay City varsity girls’ basketball team for their first-ever sectional championship win.  Dr. Schroeder referred to the last-second shot that many thought was a three-pointer that would have tied the game but was ruled a two-point shot by the referee, which resulted in a one-point loss.  He deemed it a very good showing on the part of the Clay City girls.

· The Quiz Bowl team at Northview did an excellent job in recent competition.

· The Business Professionals of America (BPA) of Northview had some state winners in recent competition.

· Spring Break will be March 22-26.

· Three new auto services classes will now be accepted for dual college credit through the auto program.  There are now twelve hours that could count for dual credit at Northview.
· The Indiana February 2010 state revenues fell $86 million short.  For January and February, state revenues are about $160 million short.  This is the 17th consecutive month that they have been below the forecast.  Dr. Schroeder noted that Clay Community Schools currently is in good financial condition considering the state of the economy.

· At the last board meeting it was stated by a school board member that there was a sheet of paper with Dr. Schroeder’s accomplishments which allegedly stated that he had paid for the yellow petitions for the petition/remonstrance process of the current building project:  There was no such statement on that sheet.  Dr. Schroeder reiterated that he had not paid for any yellow petitions.  He only paid for the five meetings dealing with community planning prior to the petition/remonstrance process.  The money was for materials such as paper, copies, markers, and a clip board used when establishing executive committees.  Donations were taken but he did not handle any finances of donators.  He is very proud to have put money for that project that will benefit kids.  He did not donate anything for tax purposes.
VI. New Business
A. Summer School Classes for 2010
Dr. Schroeder commented that summer school is good for the corporation because quite a few students take the classes and it allows them to take more courses during the regular school year.  Last year the corporation received over 70% reimbursement from the state; it is unknown what the reimbursement rate will be for this summer session.  Classes typically offered during the summer include Physical Education, Algebra I, English, Nova Net classes, and Jump Start GQE remediation.  In order to offer the classes, it is required to have 15 students enrolled; in order to get reimbursement, an average of 15 students per class is required.  The corporation is not offering any classes that have not been offered in previous years and it is unknown if all of these classes will meet enrollment requirements.  Reimbursement is dependent upon how many school corporations offer summer school in the State of Indiana.  It is recommended that summer school be approved.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the recommendation for summer school.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.
B. ECA Purchase at Northview High School
It is recommended that the softball coaching staff at Northview High School be allowed to purchase a Notebook computer for approximately $879 out of the softball team’s camp fund.
Dr. King moved to approve the purchase of a Notebook computer.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

C. Address Changes
Dr. Schroeder explained that a problem in this day and age of technology is old addresses being used that are not 911 addresses.  When people coming here use technology such as Mapquest, Google, etc., to find Northview and North Clay, they are sent to West Knight Street on the west side of downtown Brazil rather than West Knight Drive where the schools are located.  It is requested of the board that the addresses are allowed to be changed to the 911 addresses.  Each school will need to notify the Department of Education and anyone else that needs that information.
Proposed changes:

Northview High School – from 1 West Knight Drive to 3150 West State Road 340

North Clay Middle School – from 3 West Knight Drive to 3450 West State Road 340

Cumberland Academy – from 5 West Knight Drive to 3460 West State Road 340

Mrs. Barr moved to approve the change in addresses.  Dr. King seconded.  The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.
D. Staples Donation
Dr. Schroeder shared that he received a phone call from a manager at the Staples warehouse asking if the school corporation would be interested in receiving items that are new but are being discontinued, have been returned, or have slight defects.  Dr. Schroeder and Tom Reberger traveled to the Staples warehouse and found items that would be of benefit to students and staff members.  Staples will deliver the items at no cost to the school corporation.  A list of items to be donated was included with the board packet.  It is recommended that the donation be accepted.

Mr. Atkinson moved to accept the Staples donation.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote. 
E. Post-Prom Activities Insurance Coverage
This year the Northview post-prom will be held at the Clay County YMCA with activities provided by Partywerks.  It is recommended that Partywerks and the YMCA site be included in the corporation’s insurance coverage.
Mrs. Heffner moved to approve the recommendation.  Dr. King seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

F. Student Handbooks:  First Reading
No vote needs to be taken tonight.  It will be brought back at the April board meeting for approval.
G. Six Weeks Grading Periods
This item has not yet been discussed with the Classroom Teachers Association.  Due to the four snow days that were missed, it is recommended that the dates of grading periods 4, 5 and 6 be revised as follows:
Previous Schedule



Recommended Schedule

# of Days
4th – 1/5/10-2/12/10



4th – 1/5/10-2/19/10


     29

5th – 2/16/10-4/9/10



5th – 2/22/10-4/15/10

     33

6th – 4/12/10-5/25/10


6th – 4/19/10-5/28/10

     30

If approved by the board, it will be discussed with the CTA for their approval.

Mrs. Heffner moved to approve the changes in the dates of the grading periods.  Mr. Atkinson seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.
H. INSafe Report and

I.  Bus Garage
These two items go together, so both were discussed at the same time.

Dr. Schroeder stated that the INSafe report was received on February 22, 2010; twenty-one items were cited and 13 of those have already been taken care of.  The big concerns are items # 1, 2, 8 and 12 as they will require extensive action and expenditures.  Price quotes for these items will be received from contractors and brought back to the board.  There is an initial response date of April 28, but an extension can be applied for, and there is a good possibility that it would be granted.
As for the bus garage, Dr. Schroeder stated that the board needs to think in terms of short-term and long-term options.  Short-term options, to be decided after costs are known, would include either staying in the Quonset hut and making repairs or leasing another short-term space.  If something is leased, it will take some time because there are specific legalities that must be followed.  According to the school corporation attorney, there is no difference in the process to be used for either a short-term lease or a lease with an option to buy.

Regarding long-term options, six different alternatives were looked at during the February board meeting.  The three properties for which more information was requested by the board were the Williams property, the O’Leary property, and the Grey property.  There have been a few changes in the information that was previously presented to the board:  The owner of the O’Leary property had indicated that he was not interested in trading property and he now would be interested in that option; and, the cost of the Wolf property has dropped from $725,000 to $600,000.
Due to the time involved in dealing with the INSafe report and the short-term needs, there has not been an opportunity to get pricing for the Williams, O’Leary and Grey properties at this time.  Dr. Schroeder noted that it may be a little premature to pursue this information until costs are known regarding the Quonset hut.
Under discussion, Mrs. Heffner expressed her belief that the corporation needs to know the costs before making a decision.  She had a question about the Williams property:  will the lease payments go towards the purchase price?  Dr. Schroeder explained that the lease payments would be made for three years or five years and then at the end the purchase price equivalent to the average of two appraisals would be paid.  She then asked if a contract could be written to state that the lease money would apply to the purchase price.  Dr. Schroeder replied that a contract would have to be drawn up and that possibility has not yet been looked at.  He added that when the Williams building was looked at originally it was felt that there would need to be additional work done in that building.  Mr. Reberger interjected that the property had no site fencing, no site lighting, no fueling bays, and no three-phase electric service.  Also, Dr. Schroeder noted that some of the acreage had been sold since it originally had been looked at, but there are still 2 ½ acres there.
Regarding the O’Leary property, Mrs. Heffner asked to clarify that this property had access to city water and city sewer, which it does.  Dr. Schroeder noted that there had been concerns with the lack of city water and sewer connections with the Grey property.
Mr. Jackson commented on the potential timeline of a lease and noted that it appeared that it would take about 4 ½ months to get through the legal approval process.  Dr. Schroeder suggested that the process could possibly be completed within two months at the earliest; however, it is unknown how long the Department of Local Government Finance would take, so it is possible that the process would take longer.

As for when prices for upgrades to the Quonset hut would be available, Mr. Reberger stated that he has two companies preparing prices.  Sycamore Engineering is preparing prices to do the INSafe corrections, and they are also giving separate pricing to correct structural deficiencies that were cited in the Waldbieser report.  Mike Waldbieser has also been contracted to take the INSafe report and his report and have independent contractors price out what it would take to do the same thing.
Dr. Schroeder concluded the discussion by suggesting that the board could give direction as to what short-term solutions would be pursued after receiving cost estimates at the next school board meeting in April.
J. Curriculum Report

Ms. Kim Tucker, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, presented information regarding curriculum activities.  She began her presentation by stating that it is well in the classrooms.  Highlights included discussion of a guaranteed and viable curriculum and how to get to that point, a definition of curriculum mapping, and an explanation of why schools map as well as what information is collected on the map and the types of curriculum and curriculum maps.  Information was presented regarding the various types of maps, including projected maps, diary maps, and collaboration maps.  Sample activities were provided to board members.  Ms. Tucker also shared that Rubicon Atlas, an electronic mapping system, had been purchased last year.  This system allows teachers to look at curriculum maps from other teachers anywhere that can be accessed with a computer.  It was pointed out that this is a dynamic and continuous process.

Ms. Tucker provided information about dual credit agreements with Vincennes, Ball State, Ivy Tech, Indiana State University, Rose Hulman, and Indiana University.  An agreement with St. Mary-of-the-Woods is being worked on.  She also noted that additional Advanced Placement (AP) courses are now available.
In conclusion, Ms. Tucker stated that stimulus funds had been used to contract with three curriculum coaches who are working in the Title I buildings, which has been very successful.  Ms. Tucker is very optimistic going into the state standardized testing season and she believes the board will be pleased with results this spring.
Under discussion, Mr. Jackson stated that this process feels innovative seeing how it is structured, and he believes this pushes teachers towards excellence.  His question:  are we pushing towards making testing similar district-wide?  Ms. Tucker’s response:  that is exactly what we’re planning to do.  There is collaboration district-wide to discuss what is important for students to know and be able to do and how to measure that.  The same measure is going to be used.

Mrs. Heffner commented on the fact that the process is ongoing.  She asked if it would take at least a year to three years to implement and see test results come up.  Ms. Tucker responded to the question by noting that it depended on the time for collaboration and resources.  The fact that some of this is electronic will allow e-mail to be used in the process.

Dr. Buell asked if the program was geared to college students or a certain group of students.  Ms. Tucker replied that it was for all students, grades Pre-K through 12, including post-secondary students by use of AP classes.  She estimated that about 2400 kids had been impacted so far by the use of curriculum mapping.
VII. Personnel
A.
Leaves of Absence


1. Certified


a. Medical Leave (FMLA)

NHS

Gina Crooks

2. Non-Certified


a. Medical Leave (FMLA)

CCHS

David Lark




b. Medical Leave


NHS

Virginia Caraboa


B.
Retirements

1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None

3. Place on Retirement Index

None

C.
Resignations

1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None

3. ECA Resignations

a. Football – Asst. 7th Grade
NCMS

Greg Burns
D.
Transfers


1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None


E.
Employment

1. Certified




None



2. Non-Certified



None

3. Extra-Curricular Certified


a. Asst. Boys H.S.Track

CCHS

Ben Thomas


b. Middle School Vocal

NCMS

Erich Kendall


(2/3 of 1 semester this year)


4. Extra-Curricular Non-Certified
None

5. Extra-Curricular Lay Coach/Lay Sponsor     None

6. Extra-Curricular Volunteers


a. Girls Tennis


NHS

Alan Goff


b. Girls Tennis


NHS

Chelsea Mershon


c. Girls Tennis


NHS

Nicole Mogan



d. Girls Basketball


NCMS

Kevin Timberman



F.
Changes
1. David D. Kirkling was approved as the 6th Grade Basketball coach.  He and Stephen Johnson were approved as the 5th grade basketball coach (Elementary Sport).  Since Clay City Elementary runs their 5th and 6th grad basketball program together, they wish to have Dave Kirkling have 60% of each and Stephen Johnson to have 40% of each.  They have signed agreements to amend the original payments that were approved by the school board.
G.
Termination




1. Certified




None

2. Non-Certified



None
H.
Information Only
1. Tara Deppert will be subbing for the German classes at Clay City Jr/Sr High School for the remainder of the 2009-2010 school year due to the death of Donald Scott.  Tara has a valid Indiana teaching license in German.  Because of the time remaining in the school year we will not hire for this teaching position until the next school year.

I.
Classroom Volunteers
North Clay Middle School



LEAAP Center
Deborah Plummer




Barbara Richard
(Afternoons Rock After-School Program)

Valerie Clark

Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the personnel items.  Dr. King seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.
VIII. Board Member Comments

Brian Atkinson offered his thanks to Ms. Tucker and everybody associated with the curriculum mapping process.
Terry Barr thanked Mr. Atkinson for asking for the report and Ms. Tucker for presenting it.  She noted that as a school board, they sometimes get caught up in problems and personalities and dissension and that is what comes to the forefront.  She finds it nice to be reminded of why they are on the board:  the students, the teachers and the staff that are doing an excellent job.

Dottie King thanked the community and the schools for their support in the recent passing of the local serviceman.  She offered her condolences to his family.  She thought it was really nice to see how it was all handled.  She believes it meant a lot to the students that participated.
Tina Heffner heard wonderful positive comments in regard to the respect that North Clay and Northview students showed during that time for the fallen serviceman.  She believes that said a lot about the young people and was very honorable.  Mrs. Heffner was also excited about Clay City’s sectional win.  She offered her thanks for sharing the curriculum information.

Ted Jackson echoed the comments from Dr. King and Mrs. Heffner.  He commended the administration at Clay City Jr/Sr High School for their handling of the loss of German teacher Donald Scott.  He also commended Ms. Deppert who stepped in to sub for Mr. Scott.  Mr. Jackson shared that he had a lot of fun going to the Clay City girls’ basketball team’s first-ever regional game.  He is looking forward to attending Northview’s play.
IX. Future Agenda Items
None at this meeting
X. Adjournment
Mr. Atkinson made a motion to adjourn.  Mrs. Barr seconded.  With a 6-0 vote, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 pm.    
The meeting was audio and video recorded and copies may be requested by contacting the Central Administration Office.

